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Cheshire West and Chester Schools Forum consultation with schools and academies on funding 

arrangements for 2025-26 financial year 

In consideration of funding arrangements for schools for the new financial year, Schools Forum 

representatives will be required to approve a number of items at the January Schools Forum meeting.  

To inform those decisions, Schools Forum are seeking views on those decisions from schools and 

academies in the borough. 

These decisions are: 

A. To confirm the continuation of the current year transfer of 0.5% of Schools Block funding to support 

the continuing pressures on high needs budgets. 

B. To confirm de-delegation arrangements for primary and secondary maintained schools only 

C. To confirm de-delegation from all maintained schools for school improvement activities 

Further information on these decisions is set out in the sections below. 

Schools Forum will consider the views of schools and academies submitted through a smart survey at the 

following link https://www.smartsurvey.co.uk/s/SchoolsForum/ 

Please respond by Tuesday 7 January 2025 

  

https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.smartsurvey.co.uk%2Fs%2FSchoolsForum%2F&data=05%7C02%7CCharlotte.Fenn%40cheshirewestandchester.gov.uk%7C70eb7dbe61024810c98508dd190b3091%7C9cd0230785364d0abe00c4062a2326a2%7C0%7C0%7C638694258040553030%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJFbXB0eU1hcGkiOnRydWUsIlYiOiIwLjAuMDAwMCIsIlAiOiJXaW4zMiIsIkFOIjoiTWFpbCIsIldUIjoyfQ%3D%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=EKll%2BYqwzTCnphB8QsZvnegBWkUmdcXXddZACxWUsT8%3D&reserved=0
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A. Transfer to the High Needs block 

As in 2024-25, in view of ongoing increasing demand for support and provision for high needs pupils above 

the High Needs Block allocation, consideration will be given by Schools Forum to agreeing to the 

continuation of the current 2024-25 transfer of 0.5% of the Schools Block funding again in 2025-26. This 

decision would be to re-confirm the existing 2024-25 0.5% transfer for a further year, rather than an 

additional 0.5%. Schools would not therefore see any change to their current funding from this continuation.  

The rationale for agreeing to continue the transfer in 2025-26 is set out below. 

In the past, local authorities have had discretion on the movement of funding within the funding blocks of 

the Dedicated Schools Grant (DSG) in order to meet demands and pressures across the school system. To 

prepare for the future introduction of a hard formula, and to ensure the vast majority of funding allocated 

through the national formula reaches schools directly, 99.5% of the schools block allocation is ring-fenced 

to primary and secondary school allocations.  

The DfE recognise that a degree of flexibility is needed however to ensure that local authorities are able to 

manage other budgets funded through the DSG i.e. the high needs budget. Therefore, with the agreement 

of the Schools Forum, up to 0.5% of the schools block can be transferred to the high needs block.  

In CW&C, as with a large number of other local authorities, the increasing demand for specialist provision 

and additional support in mainstream is creating a year on year pressure against the high needs funding 

allocation with a deficit of £7.4m on Dedicated Schools Grant reserves at the end of 2023-24. In spite of 

additional funding uplifts and the transfer from schools block in 2024-25, expenditure on high needs 

provision and services is forecast to further increase this deficit to £18m by the end of 2024-25. This 

pressure is not expected to reduce in 2025-26. As such, the high needs block allocation will not be 

sufficient to meet existing demand and further growth within a balanced budget.  In view of the cumulative 

deficit and continuing increase in demand, the Local Authority are seeking agreement from Schools Forum 

to continue the transfer up to the permitted 0.5% from the schools block to support unavoidable cost 

increases in high needs – all of which will be used to fund growth in demand for additional support within 

mainstream settings. 

In 2024-25, the Local Authority are undertaking an extensive review of SEND provision. Demand for SEND 

support and provision represents a significant financial challenge for both the Local Authority and schools 

and it is anticipated that pressures will continue as the recommendations and investment cannot 

immediately address the current position. Whilst the project aims to establish a sustainable model for 

SEND demand and to recover the deficit position, the continuation of the transfer from the schools block 

remains part of the package of measures required to fund schools and services whilst costs remain above 

the funding available from the High Needs Block allocation. 

Please refer to the consultation Question 1 

Q1 Considering the continuing pressure on funding from the high needs block, do you agree with the 

proposal to continue to transfer up to the existing 0.5% of funding from the schools block for a further year 

in 2025-26? 

Strongly agree Agree 
Neither agree or 

disagree 
Disagree Strongly disagree 

  



3 
 

B. De-delegation of funding for Primary and Secondary maintained schools 

The Department of Education permits the pooling of funding for maintained schools to meet expenditure 

collectively for a limited number of items of school expenditure. Schools in each phase will need to agree 

collectively, through the Schools Forum, whether to de-delegate the funding to the Local Authority to meet 

the expenditure centrally.  

As in 2024-25, de-delegation will be an option for maintained primary and secondary schools for the 

following allocations.  

• Contingencies to cover the cost of staff on suspension  

• Free school meals eligibility assessments 

• Covering the cost of staff on maternity/paternity/adoption leave 

• Pooling of funding to cover the costs of trade union facilities time 

Schools will need to consider whether the amount delegated to them on a per pupil basis allows them to 

meet the costs or buy in the services they need individually.  

Schools should therefore consider whether they may find difficulty in securing services from providers other 

than the Local Authority on an individual basis with the funding that has been delegated. 

Current 2024-25 de-delegation rates for primary and secondary are summarised in the tables below. Actual 

de-delegation for 2025-26 however will be amended to reflect inflation and underspends or overspends 

within each sector in 2024-25 so will vary from the current figures below. 

 Primary per 
pupil 
delegation £ 

Primary lump 
sum delegation  
£ 

Secondary  
per pupil 
delegation £ 

Contingencies to cover the cost of staff 
on suspension 

£2.32  £1.73 

Free school meal eligibility assessment £6.79 (per 
FSM pupil) 

 £6.79 (per 
FSM pupil) 

Staff costs – maternity/paternity/adoption 

leave 
£16.07 £2,368.43 £0 

Staff costs – trade unions £2.42  £4.49 

 
Please refer to the consultation Question 2 (primary) / 3 (secondary) 

 

Q2 If you are a representative of a local authority maintained primary school, do you agree to continue with 

the de-delegation of the following in 2025-26? 

Contingencies to cover suspensions 

Strongly agree Agree 
Neither agree or 

disagree 
Disagree Strongly disagree 

 

Free school meals eligibility assessment 

Strongly agree Agree 
Neither agree or 

disagree 
Disagree Strongly disagree 
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Staff costs- supply cover for maternity/paternity/adoption leave 

Strongly agree Agree 
Neither agree or 

disagree 
Disagree Strongly disagree 

 

Staff costs - trade union facilities  

Strongly agree Agree 
Neither agree or 

disagree 
Disagree Strongly disagree 

 
 

Q3 If you are a representative of a local authority maintained secondary school, do you agree to continue 

with the de-delegation of the following in 2025-26? 

Contingencies to cover suspensions 

Strongly agree Agree 
Neither agree or 

disagree 
Disagree Strongly disagree 

 

Free school meals eligibility assessment 

Strongly agree Agree 
Neither agree or 

disagree 
Disagree Strongly disagree 

 

Staff costs - trade union facilities  

Strongly agree Agree 
Neither agree or 

disagree 
Disagree Strongly disagree 
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C. De-delegation of funding for all maintained schools for school improvement activities 

In January 2022, the DfE confirmed that they would remove the School Improvement Monitoring and 

Brokering (SIMB) Grant payable to local authorities to support school improvement activities. School and 

Early Years Finance Regulations were amended to allow local authorities to agree de-delegated funds from 

maintained schools to replace the grant. The SIMB grant was removed entirely for 2023-24.  

The current de delegated funding for the Cheshire West and Chester School Improvement budget for 2024-
25 is £237k and is used flexibly to support improvement activities. There is a team structure of officers and 
school improvement advisors, both permanent staff and bought in services to respond flexibly to deliver 
school support and intervention.  
 
Schools Forum and the Local Authority will need to agree the level of funding and associated budget for 
2025-26 at the January Schools Forum meeting. 
 
As with other de-delegation arrangements, where pooled funds are created schools will be able to access 

the service offer when needed. Whilst not all schools will necessarily require access to that service each 

year, schools should consider how the funding will enable the Local Authority to undertake the intervention 

activities and statutory responsibilities for the Borough’s maintained schools collectively.  

 

Option in 2024-25 Indicative de-delegation per 
pupil 2024/25 Cost 

Option 2 
Primary Schools 
 

£9.74 

Option 3 
Secondary Schools and 
Special Schools 

£6.49 

 
 
Please refer to the consultation Question 4 (primary) / 5 (secondary) / 6 special 

Q4 If you are a representative of a local authority maintained primary school, do you agree to continue with 

the de-delegation in line with the option chosen in 2024-25 (option2)? 

Strongly agree Agree 
Neither agree or 

disagree 
Disagree Strongly disagree 

 

Q5 If you are a representative of a local authority maintained secondary school, do you agree to continue 

with the de-delegation in line with the option chosen in 2023-24 (option 3)? 

Strongly agree Agree 
Neither agree or 

disagree 
Disagree Strongly disagree 

 

Q6 If you are a representative of a local authority maintained special school, do you agree to continue with 

the funding in line with the option chosen in 2024-25 (option 3)? 

Strongly agree Agree 
Neither agree or 

disagree 
Disagree Strongly disagree 

 

 


